TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD SPECIAL MEETING

NOVEMBER 6TH, 2008


The Town of Stanford convened for a Special Meeting on Thursday, November 6th, 2008 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on those still in harm’s way in our military.


Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader - present





Joyce Hadden – absent





Arthur Hart – present





Virginia Stern – present





David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Building Inspector Don Smith and Highway Superintendent Jim Myers.


Supervisor Tetor said that there was another item of business, to schedule another public hearing for a moratorium waiver for Roseland Ranch, but they are not here yet, so the Board will continue with the scheduled public hearing for the 2009 Budget.


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the regular session and enter into a Public Hearing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - absent; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

PUBLIC HEARING:

2009 PRELIMINARY BUDGET


Supervisor Tetor opened the public hearing for the 2009 Preliminary Budget, and stated that they would take comments from the audience.  At the moment, the budget carries a 2.1% increase.  The Town Board has worked on it for four or five meetings, and the bookkeeper and I have worked on it for a month or two before that, or three or four.


Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane – asked what the dollar amount was for a 2.1% increase.  


Supervisor Tetor – the budget is broken down into two categories, General and Highway.  The General Fund’s increase is greater than the Highway Fund; last year’s tax rate was $3.37 per thousand of assessed value.  In ’08, the General Fund was $1.039 million, Highway was $1.118 million.  This year, the General Fund is $1.176 million, Highway is $1.144 million; a small increase in both.


Mr. Boehringer – then why do taxes have to go up? We’re sitting on a couple of million dollars.


Supervisor Tetor – We’re not sitting on a couple of million dollars.  That money has to last us until the end of February  


Mr. Boehringer - At the end of last year, from the report filed with the State, there was $2 million of cash sitting there at the end of December.  Two million has to last two months?  We’re going to spend $2 million in two months?


Supervisor Tetor – No, there’s also a contingency fund for unforeseen circumstances; next year we may have to use that.  


Mr. Boehringer – sitting here as a taxpayer, there is close to 3 million more than the Town’s expenses.  We’ve accumulated almost 3 million over time; don’t know when that period of time started, but could research it.  Now you say have to pass on this tax increase.


Supervisor Tetor – our budget is $2,735,402.  Take away two months of the three million, less than one year’s budget in reserve.


Mr. Boehringer - that is a significant amount of money.


Supervisor Tetor - it has been okayed by the State; our audit was accepted.


Mr. Boehringer – I don’t care, but as a taxpayer, it’s my money.  The stewardship of government has changed.  The addition to the Town Hall – if that money had not been accumulated, there would have been more public input.  I don’t know anyone in Town who knew about it until it was a fait accompli.  


Supervisor Tetor – it was discussed about 5 years ago.


Mr. Boehringer - the reason it occurred is because that money was sitting there and it was allowed to happen.  When you leave too much money in government’s hands, people become disenfranchised.  I don’t know why that much money should sit there, and
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it has been growing every year.  If I go back to that same State report, the Highway garage had a surplus of $360,000.  You’re consistently under budgeting on the revenue side, over budgeting on the expense side – that is how this has accumulated.  When I was on the School Board, they had 15% accumulated - ridiculously high.  100% of the Town budget at year end doesn’t make a lot of sense, and that is after you have taken out $500 thousand in reserve for the addition.  


Supervisor Tetor – it’s not $3 million that you talk about.


Mr. Boehringer – I said $2 million.


Supervisor Tetor – again, that has to cover us until the end of February.  The Highway has to plow in January & February and it’s easy to spend $300,000 in a month or two on roads.  I have spoken to several other town supervisors who did not plan this way, and cut it too close – they’re looking now at a huge budget increase: Pawling, Pleasant Valley, Hyde Park, Milan.  The decision was made 5 years ago to put the addition on and take the money out of the fund balance.  We did estimate lower revenues, and now we look smart.  Mortgage tax and sales tax is 30 – 50% lower.  The court revenues: the troopers cannot defend tickets so we had to hire a prosecutor so that the court revenue was not in jeopardy.  We have been very conservative in estimating revenues while other towns did not and they are now in trouble.  Bringing up school taxes, for the last four years, Pine Plains has proposed a 10% tax increase and people have had it with them.  Their austerity budget is 9.3% and I am meeting with Sen. Saland to change the law that austerity program back to the previous year’s budget amount.


Mr. Boehringer – I agree with the school taxes, but we’re talking about what’s here, and I think we’re sitting on way too much cash that has been accumulated by taxpayers.  With a $2 million reserve, you’re not going through that in two months - more than ample reserve.  The mortgage tax line is $260,000, can’t recall the sales tax line, but when you have a $2 million reserve, and you could smooth out the bumps in the road and not pass it on to the taxpayers.


Supervisor Tetor – the mortgage tax is $160,000; two years ago it was $300,000.


Mr. Boehringer – the reality is that there’s $2 million in cash and you’ve already reserved for the addition – a bigger reserve than is appropriate for a town this size.


Supervisor Tetor – the State says that it is okay to have.


Mr. Boehringer – just because the State says its okay, it is not appropriate.


Supervisor Tetor – that’s why this town is not in trouble like others, and I feel it is appropriate, and it is not illegal.  Anyone else? 


Johanna Shafer, Decker Road – that $2 million that’s left, is that the contingency fund?


Supervisor Tetor – No, that is the unexpended fund balance, and it has to last for 14 months.  We have a contingency in the budget.


Mrs. Shafer – What is the contingency?


Supervisor Tetor - $30,000.


Mrs. Shafer – Does that include the $360,000 unexpended in the Highway budget?


Supervisor Tetor – No.  $360,000 is for the Highway is to plow and sand, and to buy salt and sand for two months.  If we had a huge storm in January or February, that might not be enough.


Mrs. Shafer – where do the increases come from?


Supervisor Tetor – we took $87,150 from the fund balance: $47,000 for General and $40,150 from the Highway to cover one-time expenses.  You have to replace that amount every year – an 8 ½% tax increase.  You’re setting yourself up for a fall if you take too much from that.  The county is proposing to borrow $13 million from their unexpended fund balance; if they can’t replace that, we would have a $13 million tax increase.


Mrs. Shafer – what are the one time expenses?


Supervisor Tetor – rugs in the Senior room, the Town Clerk’s office and the Assessor’s.


Bookkeeper Hall – also for the Planner - $10,000 – any equipment: shelves for the Town Clerk – offset by fund balance.  A major change for the Court – their contractual line was increased from $10,000 to $50,000 for a prosecutor.  This will be hopefully offset by revenue.
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Supervisor Tetor – the prosecutor has done a lot to clear out the back log of cases, but that has now slowed down.  We’re wondering if it pays to have him here as much; trying to consolidate this to one or two days a month.  The prosecutor has paid its way so far.


Mrs. Shafer – the one time expenses are the rugs, book shelves?


Supervisor Tetor – these were requested, also a new copy machine.


Mrs. Shafer – the $10,000 for the Planner is a one-time expense?


Supervisor Tetor – yes, we should be done by the end of the year.


Mrs. Shafer – would like to comment: being at many of the Codes meeting, very disheartened that he was being paid on an hourly basis.  May times he stated he was “not ready yet.” My tax dollars were paying for someone not meeting his own deadlines.  I think we spent more on the planner than was needed.


Supervisor Tetor - not according to what other towns have spent.


Mrs. Shafer – I don’t care what other towns are doing; can’t compare to others.


Supervisor Tetor – I don’t agree; I think we’ve made tremendous progress.  We’ve done in 1 ½ years what has taken others two to seven years.


Mrs. Shafer – I don’t think we’ve done it as cost-effectively as we might have.

Also, what are the ongoing expenses’ increases?


Supervisor Tetor – fuel, electricity, sand, salt.  Several departments asked for increases and we cut most of them back.  We are trying to buy fuel through the County Purchasing to save 21 cents per gallon, but we have to take 6,000 gallons at a time, and we have no room to store it.  We’re looking to Pine Plains to jointly purchase, maybe even with the school.  


Mrs. Shafer – Salaries? 


Supervisor Tetor - Salaries are a small part of it.  All up here are part-time except the bookkeeper so it’s a small percentage.  


Councilwoman Stern – the salaries went up approximately 4 1/2%.


Bkpr. Hall - the Highway went up 4%, some others didn’t.


Mr. Boehringer – when do you order the sand and salt?


Hwy. Supt. Myers – we already have them.


Mr. Boehringer – how often do you order?


Mr. Myers – now to just get through December.


Mr. Boehringer – in the 2007 report, the Town Garage had no outstanding payables, so you had already paid for the sand and salt sequestered at year’s end.  That’s a big part that was already covered.  If you say you have to buy more for January and February, when I look at that $2 million, hell would be freezing over before we needed $2 million for sand and salt here.


Supervisor Tetor – we don’t know that.  I’m not going to borrow money for sand and salt.


Mr. Boehringer – you have to last two months with $2 million?  On a two million dollar budget would be $150,000 per month roughly, maybe $160,000.  I don’t see how you could spend $2 million in two months.  Also, the salaries for people should be even; there are some who have not gotten an even salary raise and do a very good job – show up at nights, etc. and don’t get compensated for overtime; those people should not be ignored.


Supervisor Tetor – we don’t pay overtime, except for the Highway, and that’s contractual.  My thought was to have us catch up to the Union.  We got a 3% raise last year and they got a 4% raise.  So now we have a 4 ½% raise to catch up.


Mr. Boehringer – did the Highway Superintendent get a 3 % or 3 ½% raise?  If not, that’s not fair.


Supervisor Tetor – No, he started at a higher rate of pay because he received the former Highway Supt.’s salary.


Mr. Boehringer – to close my comments, this has to be voted on at some time, and it’s up to you to decide if you want to vote on this budget as it is, or have some changes made in it.  I think you should think about if you need to have $2 million sitting there, and how you are going to justify a tax increase.  Think about it, and how it has accumulated, and whether it’s proper to have that much of a reserve when it’s a tight year for any taxpayer.  I look forward to visiting you at the next meeting when you’re going to vote on this budget.
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Mrs. Shafer – To understand, $2 million to cover the next couple of months and any unforeseen expenses, Highway has $360,000 and $30,000 in contingency.  If the expansion was not done, there would be another $500,000 - $600,000.


Supervisor Tetor – still puzzled with the quoted $2 million.  The expansion has been planned and has been started.  If there is no snow, we won’t have to spend money on sand and salt.  You can’t budget that way.  Any other comments?


Councilwoman Stern – in response to things said this evening, I am not a budget expert; I struggle looking at budgets, but I do understand other aspects of government.  I don’t know if $2 million is an outrageous reserve or not, but I hear both sides of the issue.  The important point that Henry Boehringer raised was that we have that money reserved, and I don’t think that’s a bad thing – everyone should have extra to feel safe – but it can result in people being disenfranchised.  We went back and forth about the Town Hall expansion and you know my opinion on that.  I’ve been told, “It was decided before you came on the Board” and that is true; and it could be decided without a public hearing because the money was already there, in reserve, and they had a legal right to do that.  But I don’t think it was appropriate or proper to make a big decision without public hearings.  It’s a different time now; the economy was different when it was discussed.  I don’t know what the people would have liked, but many were upset that it was not brought to their attention, no hearings to express themselves.  I don’t know if they would have supported it or not.  The point is that if we have a large reserve, it is up to us to protect our residents’ rights with information and a voice in what we do. 


Supervisor Tetor – has not heard one complaint about the addition.


Councilwoman Stern – I don’t know who talks to you, or Henry, but I have heard from many people who said that they didn’t know it was going to happen, and I have written about this in my newsletters.  Information can be hard to get to people, but if we had had a public hearing, it would have been better.  We still have a moral, political right to have hearings when we’re going to spend a large chunk of the people’s money.


Councilman Cadwallader – do we make interest on that money?  Asked about the reserve balance.


Bkpr. Hall – the reserve can change very quickly.  When the salt shed was built, the General side of the budget was almost bankrupt while waiting for reimbursement from the County’s grant, and it cam late in November.


Supervisor Tetor – as well as the Landfill Closure.


Bkpr. Hall – the Highway used to have a negative balance, and it has only since Jim Myers was here that we have built up the fund balance.  General gave him $90,000 to buy the boom mower.


Councilwoman Stern – one thing we haven’t discussed with the budget is the Sheriff’s patrols as in the County Executive’s letter.  Should that be included in this budget?


Supervisor Tetor – No one has any figures yet.  Many supervisors and mayors will be discussing this next week, as well as the County Legislature and the people who work on the County budget.  There’s no way when on Nov. 5th this information arrives and we can plan on this; our budgets have to be turned in by November 20th.  Their budget is not due until Dec. 4th.  Divide $4.7 million by the towns who do not have a police force and that could be $400-500 thousand per town.  Also, the County wants us to pay election expenses; they took our three machines, valued at $30,000, and have to keep moving them back and forth for each election.  The new machine was here Tuesday, and no one used it.  The old machines were called “obsolete” but we’ve been using them the last two years, and they’re perfectly fine.


Dr. Mark Stern – Why are so few people here?  


Councilwoman Stern – there was an article in the paper today.


Supervisor Tetor – there was a public hearing notice placed.


Dr. Stern – am shocked to see no one here.


Supervisor Tetor – I don’t think people are concerned with a 2.1% increase when you look at the school’s budget.


Michael Shafer, Decker Road – I think you’re doing very well, but had a couple of questions: I don’t see a line for oil, electric expenditure, or is it incorporated in other things?  Curious that since oil prices have come down, are you locked in for a certain price?
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Supervisor Tetor – No, we are not locked in to any price.  This is my eleventh budget as Supervisor; I am fiscally conservative and I treat the Town’s money like it was my own.  I don’t want to see, like Hyde Park, a 3 or 4% increase last year, 20 or 25% this year, 5% after that, then 35%; that can be devastating.  We have a 2.1 % increase and had meetings with department and spoke with three of them: Court and Recreation were solved, but the Town Clerk still has some complaints.  The bookkeeper starts with this in August (May) and I jump in during August and September, and the Town Board has had three workshops.


Bkpr. Hall – we always, every year, use fund balance to offset.


Supervisor Tetor – any other comments?


Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk - I am respectfully requesting again that the Town Board re-consider a more significant hourly raise for my first deputy to $14.85 per hour.  As I’ve stated repeatedly, a deputy town clerk has more responsibility and authority, by Town Law, than any other clerk in town government.  This is also for an employee who is dedicated and reliable, and has been an asset to the Town for the last 20 years.  This 10% increase of $1.35 per hour would give her the same percentage increase that the other secretaries and clerks have received this year and for the upcoming year, when she received no increase at all for 2008.  Eight of our neighboring towns in Duchess County – for 2008 – pay their deputy town clerks an average of $15.05 per hour.  Three of these towns have brand new deputies, and two of them pay more per hour than you now pay my deputy after 20 years of loyal service to the Town.  If you remain unwilling to grant this request, then you should at least give her the 4 ½% increase that everyone else is receiving.  That would only be 61¢ per hour more, which equates to $414.80 for the whole year.  The Town saved $300 this year by not giving her a raise, so I feel that this is not an unreasonable request of a $2.7 million dollar Town budget.  I am also requesting that the Town Board re-instate my Registrar salary.  


Supervisor Tetor – that is being done.  Let me tell the Town Board about my conversation with Bill Bogle.  He said that the money that was added to the Town Clerk’s salary should be given back to the Registrar line so that a year from now that State would know that we have an appointed Registrar.  We’re going to take $560 out for the Registrar and she will get the same salary.


Town Clerk Bell – so I lost my 4 ½% increase?


Supervisor Tetor – No, it’s just separated out.


Bkpr. Hall – your salary was combined.


Town Clerk Bell – so as Town Clerk, I do not get a 4 ½% increase?


Supervisor Tetor – you got a 2 ½% I think.


Town Clerk Bell – is that fair?  Other elected officials got 4 ½%.


Supervisor Tetor – That was the decision of the salary committee, and has put people in categories and that’s the way it came out.


Councilwoman Stern – just a point of clarification – the Clerk’s salary is going to be increased by 2 ½% from what it was last year, and you are adding a registrar salary.  Why?


Supervisor Tetor – No, we are separating the money that was in the budget into two lines, and those two lines equal what was in the first line.


Councilwoman Stern – so the two lines will equal 4 ½%.


Supervisor Tetor and Bkpr. Hall – No, 2 ½%; will equal $25,400.


Councilwoman Stern – right now, the Clerk is at a 4 ½% raise.


Bkpr. Hall – No, I think it is 2 ¼%.


Councilwoman Stern – that’s what it says on the Salary list, 4.59%.


Bkpr. Hall – this is the figure I’ve got, $25,400.


Supervisor Tetor – what was advertised is now broken down into two.


Councilwoman Stern – it was 4.59%, but now that is being split into two lines.


Bkpr. Hall – the $25,400 is now $24,840 on the Town Clerk line, and the other line will be $560 for Registrar.


Supervisor Tetor – the two of them added together will equal what we had before.


Town Clerk Bell – so I’ve lost my 4 ½%?


Bkpr. Hall – No, you had nothing in the Registrar of Vital Statistics, now we’re moving some to that line.
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Town Clerk Bell – right now I have a Registrar salary, $575 in the 2008 budget, line 4020.


Bkpr. Hall – it was taken out.


Supervisor Tetor – we were told to combine them into one line item, then I made a few calls, to the Health Department, and Bill Bogle’s legal advice was to take that $560 out and put it on a separate line so that the State knows we have an appointed registrar.


Town Clerk Bell – Again there is a line in the 2008 Budget, line 4020, the Town Clerk’s line is number 1410.


Bkpr. Hall – line 4020, nothing.


Town Clerk Bell – in the 2009 budget.  In the 2008 budget, there is $575, which you took that out.


Supervisor Tetor – we combined them into one job.


Town Clerk Bell – but the same total now gives me less than the 4 ½% increase that I thought I was getting.  You’re pulling my raise away and saying you that you can have something you had before.


Supervisor Tetor – That was the way our legal advise told us to do it, not to combine them.


Town Clerk Bell – do you know you’re talking about not even $600; this is trivial within the whole budget process.


Supervisor Tetor – anybody else? 


Mrs. Shafer – the piece of paper I have in front of me, says “Clerk P.S.” 


Town Clerk Bell –“Personal Services,” that is myself and my deputies.


Bkpr. Hall – and Records Retention.


Mrs. Shafer – and also on the Clerk’s “C.E.”?


Town Clerk Bell – “C.E.” is contractual expenses, and the .20 line is equipment.


Mrs. Shafer – this is not understandable.


Supervisor Tetor – this is the State format.


Mrs. Shafer – can’t this State format be expanded?


Supervisor Tetor – we did, the salaries were done in August.


Mrs. Shafer – the average public citizen should know and its not here.


Supervisor Tetor – several people have asked for copies of the salary schedule and received them.


Councilwoman Stern – so Rita’s salary proposed salary is $25,400 and she will be paid from two lines as a Clerk and as a Registrar.  Will she be doing any other additional work now that they have been separated?


Town Clerk Bell – no, these have always been two separate positions.


Supervisor Tetor – and we were told by the County to combine them, then we found out, by calling other towns and the Health Department, and our attorney, that we should not combine them.  We were given bad advice.


Mrs. Shafer – so what was Rita’s salary last year?


Councilwoman Stern - $24,286.37.


Mrs. Shafer – so the $25,400 is a 4 ½% increase.


Supervisor Tetor –she is getting the same salary, it’s just broken down into two lines.


Councilwoman Stern - the following year, if there is an increase, both lines will get an increase?


Bkpr. Hall – they did that to me last year, when my salaries were split: the budget line did not get an increase but the bookkeeper did.  Same thing.


Dr. Stern – why is she getting less of an increase?


Supervisor Tetor – No, she’s not getting less; we’re dividing it into two lines.


Town Clerk Bell – the $25,400 is the 4.59% increase, but I’ve lost almost $600 as Registrar.  I am not being paid $26,000?


Supervisor – You’re being paid $25,400 total, minus $560 for registrar


Town Clerk Bell – so I am getting a 2 ½% increase total.


Councilwoman Stern – questioned the percentages.


Bkpr. Hall – I am not on the salary committee but what they did was compare 5 to 7 town of similar size and population, and combined all of the people doing the same job and how much they made.  Jim, the Highway Supt. was one of the highest and so was Rita.  That’s how it was explained to me, and that’s how they got 2 ¼%, not 2 ½%.
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Supervisor Tetor – we had problems several years ago with new people coming in and were being started at $9 per hour and they were doing the same work as people who had been here.  We pay the same for equal work.  We have gradually increased the new

people’s salary, and slowed down the older people’s salary to level off.  Everyone has been divided into several categories to be similar to the towns around us, and we started that last year, and did it again this year.  Again, equal pay for equal work.  We had people that had been here for quite a few years and they were a higher salary than those starting.


Councilwoman Stern – in light of equal pay for equal work, I think the Clerk’s deputies should get equal pay.  We talked about this before.  We’re talking about how we’re treating human beings that works for us – there are no performance standards.  If we want to do salaries according to performance, and many places do that and it may be a good thing to do, but we don’t do that here and it’s not relevant.


Supervisor Tetor – the old system didn’t work.


Councilwoman Stern – then raises should be across the Board if we’re not going to bases salary raises on individual performance, then we should just say everybody gets, for example the cost of living, a certain raise and then just do it that way.  Otherwise there’s no fairness, no justice.


Supervisor Tetor – that decision was made by the salary committee three or four years ago and done this way the last two years.


Councilwoman Stern – I am uncomfortable with inconsistencies if we’re not going to have performance standards.  I am uncomfortable when we have raises that are inconsistent and I haven’t seen any justification.  I haven’t seen something written that can justify this, that or the other.  I’ve heard what people have said and I’m not comfortable and I don’t think its right.


Supervisor Tetor – that was set in a motion a couple of years ago; this is very difficult.


Councilwoman Stern – it is difficult to talk about salaries, but you try to be as just as possible.


Supervisor Tetor – that’s why we do this in August so it does not become the main discussion at budget time.


Councilwoman Stern – to say ‘this was decided three years ago’ before I was on the Board doesn’t matter to me; I was elected to have my say.  I’m not trying to be difficult but I think you have to have one standard or another; you can’t do a little bit of both.


Supervisor Tetor – we tried to correct the situation for people who have been here for many years, and those coming on board, doing the same thing, had a big discrepancy - $5 or $6 per hour – and we tried to equal it out.


Councilwoman Stern – I understand that and that is not an unimportant consideration: things were haywire before and we’re now straightening them out; but if you say equal pay for equal work, you have to have equal pay for equal work: two people doing the same job should be paid the same.


Mrs. Shafer – does the $24,286 that Rita received last year include the $500 figure?


Supervisor Tetor - No, it was separate.


Mrs. Shafer – So she has received less than 4 ½%.


Supervisor Tetor – Yes, that’s the conclusion.


Mr. Shafer – you are trying to make this equitable, get it up to a par, so for people who have been here a long time and received raises many times, they have been raised less to get to more equitable situations.


Supervisor Tetor – yes, to fit in several slots that we’ve determined to get equal pay.


Mrs. Shafer – for someone listening to this, all difficult decisions, but each one has its downfalls; but for someone being faithful for so long, and probably at a time in her life on a fixed income, it seems inequitable.


Supervisor Tetor – that’s not how you make salary decisions.


Mrs. Shafer – Is there any such thing as a bonus, because we recognize the years of service and we recognize that we can’t do better than this in terms of the overall pay.


Supervisor Tetor – but we are going to do better.


Councilman Cadwallader – if there is a job description for every level, and if all the duties are spelled out, that person is supposed to do those duties for that particular
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pay.  It has nothing to do with how long you’ve been there, but if you’re doing the same work as another person, then you should get the same pay.  If someone is doing more, 

then he should get more pay. That’s the way most salary systems work.  You pay for performance and it has nothing to do with seniority.


Mrs. Shafer – But you’re not paying on performance or job evaluations.


Councilman Cadwallader – I’ve always worked under a system that pays for performance.  There are certain people that can do certain things and not other things, but they’re in a certain category and should be able to do those particular jobs.  It can depend on how good they do them, but if there’s a case where you have a cap on the salary, then if you reach that cap, you shouldn’t get anymore. You’ve reached that level and you shouldn’t get a raise.


Dr. Stern – what I don’t understand is why the new deputy clerk is getting slightly more filling the same job description.  How could the first deputy get less?  She’s closer to retirement – it seems a little psychotic.


Councilman Cadwallader – I can’t answer that; maybe their performance is different.


Dr. Stern – if there is no performance evaluation, how could you know that?  It’s simple enough to have performance evaluation that could circumvent what Dave said about everyone getting four stars.  There is plenty of literature on how to do a good performance evaluation without everyone getting four stars.  I think we’re swimming in funny territory.  I think that should be corrected.


Supervisor Tetor – at the last budget meeting, we decided to work on that because it wasn’t working well.  We had such inequities that we had to bring them closer together.  We’ve done that.


Town Clerk Bell – you speak of inequities – my two deputies are still the lowest paid in the Town Hall by quite a bit.


Supervisor Tetor – and you argue that they have all these responsibilities.  I can tell you that Don’s secretary has responsibilities when Don’s not here, and the same thing for Mona when Steve’s not here, and they’re in the office alone.  


Mrs. Shafer – are they paid the same as Rita’s?


Town Clerk Bell – no, much higher.


Supervisor Tetor – they’re in the next higher category.


Mrs. Shafer – why is that?


Supervisor Tetor – the salary committee divided them into brackets depending on workload and requirement skills and then we kept those brackets, a plan we followed for two years.


Mrs. Shafer – Is it all written down?  Those brackets and determinations?


Supervisor Tetor - Yes.


Councilwoman Stern – I would have appreciated having a copy of that if I’m supposed to think about the budget and salaries. Did any of the other council members get those guidelines? 

  
Supervisor Tetor – they were discussed at the August meeting.


Councilwoman – I was not at the August meeting, the only meeting I have ever missed since I’ve been on the Board.  However, even if I had been there, I would have asked for a copy of it.  I’m wondering if anyone had a hard copy of it that one could think about and look at while studying the budget.


Supervisor Tetor – but we did discuss it.


Mrs. Shafer – who got the 4 ½% raises?  Which positions?


Supervisor Tetor – most of them, but then again, we’re talking about people who work four to eight hours per week, not like full time people.  Is there a motion to close the public hearing? 


A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Arthur Hart, to close the public hearing and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - absent; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. SET PUBLIC HEARING FOR ROSELAND RANCH MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST: According to the Town Attorney, Supervisor Tetor stated that the lawyer for Roseland was supposed to be here.  David Tetor made a motion to schedule a public
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hearing again for this moratorium waiver for Thursday, November 13th, 2008, and added that if all of the requested information was not given, the Board could close the public 

hearing and deny their request.  Motion was seconded by Arthur Hart, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - absent; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  The Clerk will work with the Town Attorney and the applicant’s attorney to get the public notice out.
2. OTHER: Supervisor Tetor stated that the first public hearing for the Master Plan will be on Thursday, Nov. 20th at 7 PM, and the second one will be Saturday, Nov. 22nd at 10 AM.  The meeting will be run by Steve Gotovich.  After the public hearings the matter will be brought to the Town Board for another public hearing and then a vote.  The Zoning Codes will be introduced as a local law with a public hearing.  The moratorium will have to be extended again with a public hearing.  The Planning Board is not happy with this but we are close.  There are several points that digress.  The zoning changes are 114 pages; the Master Plan is 39 pages.  At the Monday Special Meeting, we will set a moratorium public hearing for December.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. 2009 PRELIMINARY BUDGET: Supervisor Tetor asked the Board what their pleasure was on voting on the Budget, and added that he saw only one change: to increase the 00-03-4020-10 line by $560 and decrease the 00-01-1410-10 by the same amount.  A motion to approve the Preliminary Budget as the Final Budget as stated was made by Arthur Hart, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Discussion followed with Virginia Stern stating that she felt uncomfortable with how the salary determinations were made, and added that the Board did an excellent job to keep the budget down, and that they had very productive meetings.  Councilman Cadwallader, Councilwoman Stern and Supervisor Tetor will work on coming up with a better salary system.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - absent; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – abstain; David Tetor - yes.  Mr. Tetor added that this was his most difficult budget yet.  (Copies attached.)

2. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: Supervisor Tetor read the following resolutions:  

2008 BUDGET RESOLUTION #22 of 2008 - GENERAL FUND

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2008 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   

INCREASE

  DECREASE

	00-01-1010-40 – Town Board – for planner
	$ 1,025.00
	

	00-01-1220-20 – Supervisor equipment
	$ 200.00
	

	00-01-1220-40 – Supervisor – contractual exp.
	
	$ 200.50

	00-01-1350-40 – Budget – contractual exp.
	$ .50
	

	00-01-1410-13 – Records Mgmt. clerk- salary
	
	$ 1,000.00

	00-01-1440- 40 – Engineering
	$ 1,874.21
	

	00-01-1670-50 – Central Printing
	
	$ 1,000.00

	00-01-1930-40 – Judgments and Claims
	$ 5,000.00
	

	00-01-1990-40 – Contingency
	
	$ 4,899.21

	00-02-3510-20 – Dogs – contractual
	$ 213.00
	

	00-06-7140-40 – Playgrounds
	$ 3,000.00
	

	00-06-7310-10 – Youth – salaries
	
	$ 3,000.00

	00-06-7510-20 – Historian – equipment: printer, memory
	$ 198.00
	

	00-06-7510-40 – Historian – contractual
	
	$ 198.00

	00-07-8010-41 – cell tower
	$ 1,629.28
	

	00-08-9010-80 – NYS Retirement
	
	$ 1,000.00
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       TOTAL:    $ 13,139.99                   $ 11,297.71

REVENUES

	00-2113 – cell tower
	$ 1,629.28

	00-2544 – Dogs
	$ 213.00






       
     TOTAL:     $ 1,842.28

Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, with a roll call vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Joyce Hadden – absent; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  Resolution # 22 of 2008 was adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members.

2008 BUDGET RESOLUTION #23 of 2008 - HIGHWAY FUND

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 Highway Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2008 Highway Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   

INCREASE

  DECREASE

	01-10-5110-42 – oil & stone
	
	$ 1,000.00

	01-04-5110-44 – General Repairs
	
	$ 7,000.00

	01-04-5110-45 – culverts
	$ 1,000.00
	

	01-04-5110-46 – curbs
	$ 7,000.00
	

	01-14-5112-10 – Salaries
	$ 7,345.72
	

	01-04-5112-20 – CHIPs
	$ 59,319.29
	

	01-04-5130-44 – Machinery
	
	$ 4,000.00

	01-04-5130-45 – Machinery – outside repairs
	
	$ 5,000.00

	01-04-5130-48 – Machinery – fuel
	$ 9,000.00
	

	01-04-5142-41 – Sand
	$ 10,000.00
	

	01-04-5142-42 – Salt
	
	$10,000.00




      TOTAL:    $ 93,665.01                   $ 27,000.00 

REVENUES

	01-3501 - CHIPs
	$ 66,665.01






       
     TOTAL:     $ 66,665.01

Motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, with a roll call vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Joyce Hadden – absent; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  Resolution # 23 of 2008 was adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members.

3. OTHER: Supervisor Tetor reminded the Board members that they would be having a Special Meeting on Monday, Nov. 11th for the Library’s request for a moratorium waiver.  SEQRA has been completed by the Planning Board.  Also at this meeting, they will continue the public hearing on the renewal of the Cablevision Franchise Agreement.


With no other business, a motion was made by Arthur Hart, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to adjourn the meeting at 8:55 PM.  Motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, with a roll call vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Joyce Hadden – absent; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.








Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell 








Town Clerk

